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June 6, 2005

BUDGET WORK SESSION
The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in Budget Work Session on Monday, June 6, 2005, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 W. Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.

Mayor Meeker, Presiding

Mr. Craven
Mr. Crowder
Ms. Kekas
Mr. Regan

Ms. Taliaferro
Mr. West (arrival noted later in minutes)
Mayor Meeker called the meeting to order at 5:08 p.m. and offered condolences to the City Clerk and her family, who was absent due to the loss of her sister.  The Mayor then explained the procedure and conduct of the meeting, reminding the Council that the City Manager had presented a balanced budget as required by state law, and if any Council member proposed changes that would cause the budget not to be balanced, the Mayor would rule those changes out of order.  The following items were discussed.
BUDGET PROPOSAL – 2005/2006 PROPOSED BUDGET AND 2006/07 BIANNUAL BUDGET
City Manager Russell Allen pointed out staff had provided Council members with detailed budget notes responding to the various questions that had been asked to this point.  He stated he would not go into detail unless Council had questions relative to some of the issues.  There was discussion on the various budget notes and the following is a summary of unanswered questions or requests for additional information.

Budget Note #1 – Various Items Referred to the Budget Work Sessions.

1.
Holiday Lights in the Raleigh Downtown Area.  There was no comment or discussion.
2.
Capital City Band Expo.  Councilor Taliaferro noted that this had been a success and she viewed it as a seed money item.

3.
Phase I of the Parks and Greenways Bond.  Councilor Taliaferro verified with the City Manager that the $18,000 in parks projects – Phase I of the bonds – has been included in the proposed Capital Improvement Program (CIP) budget had not been approved yet.  Mayor Meeker stated that it would be sent to the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board.  Ms. Taliaferro said she would like to see a comparison of the FY04 and FY05 recommendations from Parks and Recreation; specifically, which items were cut or expanded and why.

4.
Dog Parks.  Councilor Taliaferro verified with the City Manager that the dog park funding would be coming out of this year’s budget.
Budget Note #2 – Agency Requests.  City Manager Allen made no recommendations and said the list was based on Council’s requests.  For example, Council had previously mentioned $100,000 for the North Carolina Symphony but had not definitively requested that amount, so he proposed $50,000 and showed $100,000 as requested.
Councilor Taliaferro requested an accounting of how the Downtown Raleigh Alliance spent its funding.  Councilor Crowder requested a spreadsheet showing what items were funded last year versus this year.  Mr. Allen pointed out that page 2-4 showed the city arts grants recommendations and page 2-11 showed human services recommendations.  Councilor Crowder requested a composite spreadsheet.

Budget Note #3 – Greater Raleigh Convention & Visitors Bureau.  Mr. Allen stated that the Bureau is adding staff to market the convention center, and that was the only difference in the budget from last year.
Budget Note #4 – Council Salary Comparisons.  No comments or discussion.
Budget Note #5 – Matrix of Council Goals and Budget Recommendations.  Councilor Crowder remarked that he was troubled by the doubling of the solid waste fee.  Mr. Allen explained that the average cost for residential solid waste pickup was $21 and the City was only charging $5.  A $3 increase each year had been recommended, and the average cost had already been reduced to $18, resulting in a savings of $2.1 million.
Budget Note #6 – Solid Waste Cost Savings.  The City Manager pointed out the cost differential in savings for FY 2006 and FY 2007.  Councilor Taliaferro verified with Mr. Allen that adding bulk pickup caused personnel changes and personnel were reassigned to handle this pickup.

Budget Note #7 – Personal Police Vehicle (PPV) Program.  Mr. Allen reported that at this time, several officers qualify for PPVs, but there are not enough cars to give them.  Mayor Meeker asked for a mileage review for the detective vehicles.
Budget Note #8 – Graffiti Removal Program Proposal.  Manager Allen said the proposal for FY 2006 is for the first phase of the program, which will not extend to residential areas yet.  Councilor Taliaferro stated that she wants the priority to be freeing up Parks and Recreation personnel.  Mr. Allen commented that this would be a matter of resource allocation and would probably require a second team.  Mayor Meeker suggested that perhaps an ordinance change could be adopted which would put an age limit on buyers of spray paint.  Police Chief Jane Perlov stated that the Police Department has researched this possibility and it is not effective.  The most effective tool is to remove the graffiti as soon as possible, she said, which defeats the graffiti offender’s goal of public attention.
Budget Note #9 – Response to Unexpected Weather Events.  The majority of the discussion centered on salt brining.  Manager Allen commented that salt brining would be a good tool and drew Council’s attention to page 9-8, which contained an outline of two options for implementing an effective salt brining program on Priority One and Two streets.
Councilor Taliaferro asked for a report on salt brining which would provide information as to whether or not it would work in this climate, and information regarding environmental impacts.

Responding to a question posed by Councilor Crowder, Mr. Allen said that funds are available for a salt brining program but are not contained in a specific line item.  The Public Works Department has indicated there is available fund balance from prior year’s completed street improvement projects (Fund 525, Street Improvement) and recommends that $110,000 of these reserves be rolled into Item 10 of the Transportation CIP (West Street Salt Barn Repairs) to purchase the necessary salt brining equipment and begin the salt brining operation in FY 2006.
Mayor Meeker asked that Staff look into the possibility of a second salt barn for next winter.

Budget Note #10 – Mayor Meeker’s Questions From May 17.
1.
Provide a list of the road projects (completed, under construction, or planned) which are funded from the last three road bond issues.  Mayor Meeker stated that if the transportation bond gets on the ballot this year, the public should be shown what has been done so far.  Councilor Crowder commented on funding in the Southwest District, stating that the City could use the extra $2 million on Jones Franklin Road for extra turn lanes.  Councilor Taliaferro asked for an updated list of bond issues, and the City Manager replied that it was on the agenda for tomorrow night’s meeting.
2.
Provide a list of the affordable housing projects and programs (completed, under construction, or planned) which are funded from the 2000 Affordable Housing bond issue.  Mayor Meeker requested $20 million for the affordable housing bond instead of $10 million.
3.
Examine the consequences of eliminating metered parking in the central business area to be replaced with signed, time-restricted parking.  The total estimated impact of the change (loss in meter revenue, reduced enforcement revenue, cost to remove meters and repair sidewalk, cost to install timed parking signs) is $592,800.  According to the Public Works Director Carl Dawson, the current annual cost for metered parking is between $800,000 and $900,000.  There was no discussion.
4.
What would be the impact on the Public Utilities budget if the City were to contribute $500,000 to the Conservation Trust for North Carolina?  The City Manager pointed out that this request, combined with the proposed CIP water projects ($200,000 for each year in the first phase FY 2006-2010 for a total of $1,000,000) represented a lot of money for one year.

Councilor Craven asked for clarification of how much money would actually be needed for this year, and preferred that 80% be for land acquisition and 20% for planning.  He felt it should be easy to identify appropriate property for acquisition.  Councilor Taliaferro cautioned against spending money that is not under the City’s control, and asked where the $500,000 would come from.  Manager Allen replied that it would necessitate deferral of another project that was already in the Public Works CIP.  Ms. Taliaferro would like staff recommendations about what would be deferred.  Mr. Allen noted that an increase of $500,000 in CIP funding is equivalent to a $0.70 increase in each bimonthly water bill for one year.  Mayor Meeker asked the City Manager to obtain figures on water sales for the past 4-5 years.
5.
Provide the cost for the acquisition and preservation of the Pope House.  The City Manager stated that this was not included in the budget and Kenneth Zogry, Executive Director of the Pope House, is preparing a formal request to the City Council.  There was no discussion.
6.
Provide a status report of the City’s risk management funding.  Would we want to allocate any funds above the 14% General Fund balance to supplement this funding?  The Finance Department is developing a response which will be provided in a subsequent budget note.  There was no discussion.

Budget Note #11 – Comparison of Property Tax on Property Values.  There was no discussion.
Budget Note #12 – General Debt Model.  City Manager Allen told the Council that there were actually two models provided.  One included $60 million in street bonds and $10 million in housing bonds, and the second model did not.  He also explained briefly efforts to maintain the City’s AAA bond rating.  There was no discussion.
Budget Note #13 – Capital Financing Analysis Model.  This model shows project revenues, rate increases (9% in water and sewer), and debt, stated Mr. Allen.  He pointed out the five internal objectives that factor into balancing the objectives of the utility model:

1.
Parity debt coverage should be at least 1.75 (without the 15% reserve additive) (Line 66 of the model)

2.
All-debt coverage should be at least 1.25 (Line 95 of the model)

3.
Pay-as-you-go levels should be approximately 10% of each year’s budget (Line 101 of the model)

4.
Debt service expenses should not exceed 25% of each year’s budget (Line 94 of the model)

5.
Unrestricted net assets should be at least six months of revenues (Line 102 of the model).
The City Manager stated that those internal objectives should be kept in mind when reviewing the model.  There was no discussion.

Budget Note #14 – Capital Improvement Program Overview, Phase I (2006-10).  Mr. Allen stated that this budget note contained highlights of the CIP and reminded the City Council that no funding source had been determined yet for the approximately $88 million Clarence E. Lightner Public Safety Center.  Councilor Taliaferro asked about the $10 million General Obligation bond to be used for financing the south end of Fayetteville Street.  Mr. Allen said that to move forward with Phase II of the Fayetteville Street Renaissance Project, it would be best financed through a two-thirds bond.  Chief Financial Officer Perry James cautioned that the City would have to be careful with a bond order, as it would need to sell two-thirds bonds before selling General Obligation bonds.
Budget Note #15 – Medical and Dental Plan Review.  The City of Raleigh is self-insured and employs a third-party administrator, stated City Manager Allen.  In addition to reviewing the medical and dental plan, this budget note outlines the general funding strategy that was incorporated into the FY 2006 budget.  There was discussion.
Councilor West arrived at 6:05 p.m.

Budget Note #16 – Parking Fund Projections.  Mr. Allen stated that the proposed parking rate changes for FY 2006 shown on page 16-2 are modest and will help replace metered parking.  Councilor Taliaferro noted that on page 7 of the CIP, there is funding set aside for assessment and repair of the parking decks and asked what assessment for the city parking deck would entail.  Public Works Director Carl Dawson replied that an engineering firm would assess the deck and recommend how to best extend the life of the deck.  Ms. Taliaferro suggested that this could have been done before the structure was added to the deck so that everything was done at one time.  Councilor Crowder asked what the rationale was for the increase in cost for a residential parking permit.  Mr. Allen responded that the fee had never been increased, and $5.00 does not cover the cost of issuing the permit.  Mr. Crowder asked the Town Manager to provide him with data on that.
Budget Note #17 – Litter Enforcement Staff.  Mr. Allen explained that there are two options for a code enforcement officer for litter control.  The first would be a position in the Solid Waste Department whose responsibility would be to educate citizens about litter control.  The second option is a sworn police officer housed in the Police Department who would be responsible for controlling and enforcing violations.  The costs associated with the police officer approach are much higher because of the vehicle upfit costs and equipment that sworn officers utilize.  There was no discussion of this item.
Budget Note #18 – Risk Management Fund Overview.  The Chief Financial Officer explained that this document provided an analysis of the City’s risk management operations.  The City has had bad claim experiences with some existing long-term workers’ compensation claims.  Bad experiences do happen and are beyond the City’s control, but the longer a claim stays open, the greater the chance that the claim experience will be bad.  Over the years, resources have been limited in the City’s Risk Management Operation office, and there is value in utilizing a third party administrator for workers’ compensation claims.
An actuarial study is performed annually.  The Risk Management Fund has ballooned to a $9 million deficit and the City needs to build a way back out of this.  Mr. James said that page 18-6 contains recommendations for closing the fund deficit gap, including directing $5 million of fund balance to the risk management fund; greater use of the North Carolina League of Municipalities as third-party administrator for claims; charging the impact from Water & Sewer Fund employees negative claims back to that operation over an estimated four-year period; increased budget allocations for FY 2006 and subsequent fiscal years; and stronger program management.
Councilor Crowder asked what impact the solid waste system has had on claims.  Mr. James said that the Risk Management Operation has only recently begun to delineate claims by department, and he will obtain the data for Mr. Crowder.

Budget Note #19 – Revenue Options.  Mayor Meeker asked if the franchise utility tax had been updated to include cell phones.  Mr. James replied that the City currently receives some revenue from cell phones and that such revenue will be increasing in the future.  Councilor Crowder asked the City Attorney about the Time Warner Cable franchise tax, and asked to be provided with data regarding same.
Budget Note #20 – Status of Parks Bond Projects.  There was no discussion of this report
The City Manager distributed copies of  Performance Indicators and said it had been updated for FY 2005-2006.
A general discussion of budget matters followed.  Councilor Taliaferro provided a list of questions for the City Manager, but wanted to go through tomorrow night’s budget public hearing first.  Her list is as follows:

1.
Can we use the Stormwater Utility Fund money to fund a bond for stormwater projects?

2.
The budget calls for a Webmaster in the Public Affairs Department.  What is the status of our contract with the consultants for web design/development?  Is it concluding, and will we now support the portal totally in-house?  Will that support be split between Public Affairs and Information Technology?
3.
Please provide an update on the consultants currently under contract with the city.  Include dates (beginning and ending) of each contract.

4.
What is the cost of implementing the next phase of the 5-Year Transit Plan?  Can the next phase be split into smaller parts?

5.
Which General Public Improvement streetscapes (and amounts) were allocated in the FY 2004-2005 budget but not spent?  Please summarize the FY 2004-2005 streetscape budgets and transfers that were made during the fiscal year.

6.
Why does the proposed graffiti team not include responding to graffiti in parks in Year One?

7.
How much will it cost to add Optimist Pool improvements and Green Road Community Center expansion to Phase One of the parks bonds?

8.
How many additional dollars are allocated to parks maintenance in the proposed budget?  Additional dollars for parks volunteer services?

Mayor Meeker asked if the Citizen Advisory Council (CAC) boundaries would be changing.  Councilor Taliaferro said that the City Manager would have recommendations regarding this matter.  Councilor West stated that this was a retreat item and it is important to improve neighborhood quality.  He added that it takes additional funding to locate these teams in order to improve neighborhood quality.  Mr. Allen explained that staff wanted experience with a couple more neighborhoods first.  Mr. West asked if a time line had been established to determine whether a CAC is good, how it would be funded, etc.  The Manager replied not until the end of FY 2005-2006, with recommendations forthcoming in FY 2006-2007.
Councilor West asked the City Manager about the Human Resources Department, stating that the City does not put enough resources in that department.  He asked if Mr. Allen planned to use in-house staff to do training as opposed to outside contractors.  Mr. Allen advised him that the City does not use outside consultants for training.  The City has a Capital Leadership Program and is trying to ensure that this program grows.  Mr. West felt that the Human Resources staff is small compared to the benefits the City could reap from a larger staff.
Mr. West stated that the housing bond should be increased.

Mayor Meeker confirmed that six Council members would be present at tomorrow evening’s meeting since Councilor Isley is out of town and another Council member had asked to be excused.

ADJOURNMENT:
There being no further business, Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 6:40 p.m.

Leslie H. Eldredge
Deputy City Clerk
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